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TOWNSHIP NEWS 
Lower Allen Township ∙ 2233 Gettysburg Road ∙ Camp Hill, PA  17011 

Board of Commissioners 
 

President Dean W. Villone; 
Vice President H. Edward Black; 

Commissioners: Josh Nagy, 
Jennifer Caron, and 

Chuck Brown 

The 2023 Budget was enacted on December 12, 2022.  As background, operating cost covers the day to day running of 

the Township, including labor, goods, and services.  Capital outlays cover the acquisition of fixed assets such as land, 

building improvements, vehicles, etc.  Debt service covers the repayment of bonds and other borrowings.  The Town-

ship’s main funds are the General Fund, which accounts for most day-to-day operations, Sanitation Fund that accounts 

for trash hauling, Fire and Fire Capital Funds that pay for certain operations of the Township’s two fire companies, and 

Highway Aid Fund that covers certain road maintenance including road resurfacing projects. 

As part of the budget process, the Board of Commissioners review the Township’s long-term financial plan.  A resolution 

in 2020 established rules for this plan by setting caps on annual spending growth, limits on tax increases, and mainte-

nance of reserves sufficient to carry the Township through an economic recession.  A year after its sunset in 2025, a bond 

issue will likely be needed to replace fire apparatus.  (CONTINUED on page 3) 
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DIRECTORY OF SERVICES 

Lower Allen Township 
2233 Gettysburg Road • Camp Hill, PA  17011 

Phone: (717) 975-7575 • Fax: (717) 737-4182 • www.latwp.org 

Office Hours:  Monday-Friday  8:00 am to 4:00 pm 

Tax Office - Phone: (717) 737-5671 
APRIL 

 

16 Lisburn Fire Co. Bingo   11:30 am 
17 Development Authority   6:00 pm 
18 Planning Commission   7:00 pm 
20 Zoning Hearing Board   7:00 pm 
24 Board of Commissioners   6:00 pm 
25 9/11 Mobile Museum @ Trinity HS  4:00 pm 
26 9/11 Mobile Museum @ Trinity HS  4:00 pm 
26 Recreation and Parks Board  7:00 pm 
29 Gardeners Gathering @ LACP  10:00 am 

MAY 
 

 4 Sewer Authority / Stormwater Authority 7:00 pm 
 8 Board of Commissioners   6:00 pm 
15 Development Authority   6:00 pm 
17 Planning Commission   7:00 pm 
18 Zoning Hearing Board   7:00 pm 
22 Board of Commissioners   6:00 pm 
24 Recreation & Parks Board Park Tours 6:00 pm 
29 Memorial Day - TOWNSHIP OFFICES CLOSED 

JUNE 
 

 1 Sewer Authority / Stormwater Authority 7:00 pm 
11 Lisburn Fire Co. Bingo   11:30 am 
12 Board of Commissioners   6:00 pm 
14 Recreation & Parks Board Park Tours 6:00 pm 
15 Zoning Hearing Board   7:00 pm 
19 Development Authority   6:00 pm 
20 Planning Commission   7:00 pm  
26 Board of Commissioners   6:00 pm 
28 Recreation & Parks Board Park Tours 6:00 pm 
 

JULY 
 

 4 Independence Day - TWP OFFICES CLOSED 
 6 Sewer Authority / Stormwater Authority 7:00 pm 
10 Board of Commissioners   6:00 pm 
17 Development Authority   6:00 pm 
18 Planning Commission   7:00 pm 
20 Zoning Hearing Board   7:00 pm 
24 Board of Commissioners   6:00 pm 
26 Recreation & Parks Board   7:00 pm 

CALENDAR AT A GLANCE 
All meetings are held at the  

Lower Allen Township Municipal Services Center 
(unless otherwise noted) 

KEY STAFF                                                       EXT # 

Thomas G Vernau, Jr., Manager 1001 

Erin G. Trone, Assistant Manager and Director of 

Community and Economic Development  

1002 

Richard Grove, Finance Director 1202 

Rebecca Davis, Public Works Director 1010 

Dave Holl, Public Safety Director  1601 

Leon Crone, Police Captain   1515 

Tony Deaven, EMS Captain 1810 

Frank Wirth, Fire Captain 1311 

Timothy Sheely, Fire Chief, LA Fire Co. No. 1 1302 

Greg Black, Fire Chief - Lisburn Community Fire 766-3994 

Donna Paul, Human Resources 1402 

IMPORTANT NUMBERS 

Emergency Police Fire EMS 9-1-1 (24-hours a day) 

Non-Emergency & After Hours 717-238-9676 

Poison Control Center 1-800-222-1222 

PPL 1-800-342-5775 

UGI 1-800-962-1212 

PA American Water 1-800-565-7292 

Veola (formerly Suez Water Co.) 1-888-844-0352 

Lower Allen Sewer Authority 717-774-0610 

Penn Waste (Trash & Recycling) 1-866-575-8720 

Trash Complaints (call Township) 717-975-7575 x 1014 

Cleve J. Fredrickson Library 717-761-3900 

New Cumberland Public Library 717-774-7820 

Joseph T. Simpson Library 717-766-0171 

West Shore Recreation Commission 717-920-9515 

Rep. Sheryl Delozier (88th District) 717-761-4665 

Rep. Thomas Kutz (87th District) 717-783-2063 

Senator Mike Regan (31st District) 717-975-1985 

U.S. Representative Scott Perry 717-635-9504 

U.S. Senator Robert Casey, Jr. 717-231-7540 

U.S. Senator John Fetterman 215-241-1090  
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2023 BUDGET (CONTINUED FROM FRONT PAGE) 

The anticipated bond will “wrap around” the expiration of old bonds issued in 2005 so that debt service will not increase.  

The financial plan, coupled with other actions are hoped to advance the Township’s bond rating to AAA (from AA+) thus 

trim significant cost from any future bond issue.   There is no new debt issuance planned for 2023. 

The 2026 bond financing has also been discussed for road resurfacing.  State liquid-fuels shared revenue has decreased 

an average of $7,076 per year over the last 5 years, while paving costs have been exceeding inflation.  This led to gradual 

reduction in annual road-miles repaved, and now to a backlog in repaving needs totaling roughly $5 million.  A profes-

sional study is in the 2023 Budget to prioritize all Township roads.  Besides possible bond financing, other funding meth-

ods have been discussed including the Pennsylvania Infrastructure Bank, an annual contribution from the General Fund 

of about $500,000, Community Development Block Grants for neighborhoods that qualify, and less expensive resurfacing 

options such as oil and chip.  For now, the 2023 Budget allocates $1,492,830 for road resurfacing in the Highway Aid Fund 

as part of the regular biannual resurfacing program. 

Bond financing is also being considered for a fire station relocation, and an upgrade for Station 2 on Rupp Ave.  These 

come from a professional study conducted in 2021.  For 2023, though, attention is focused on attracting and retaining 

volunteer firefighters, including the addition of a 12-month volunteer recruitment consultant. 

History also affected the budget.  Financially speaking, it was a bumpy ride since the end of 2019.  With the negative fi-

nancial impact of 2020 COVID restrictions, it was then worried that reserves would be running low by 2022.  As men-

tioned last year, 2020 was saved from a deficit by grant-related inflows.  Fortunately, revenue improved in 2021 and nor-

malized for 2022.  On the outgoing side, 2022’s inflationary spending-power erosion proved challenging because most 

departments were limited by spending-growth caps to under 2022’s anticipated inflation rate of 8.0%.  Still, the 2023 

Budget stayed within the spending caps without deferring needed maintenance.  The 2024 Budget process will also be 

challenging if high inflation continues. 

The American Rescue Plan Act provided the Township with $2,127,303 in 2021 and 2022, of which all but 250,000 (which 

was spent in 2022) is budgeted in 2023.  It will be used for radios, rooftop HVAC outlays (mentioned below) as well as for 

digitizing the records of the Community and Economic Development Department, plus several smaller outlays. 

The largest new 2023 expenditure is for radio re-

placements coordinated by Cumberland County 

and budgeted for $1,682,220.  At the time of this 

writing, the County was not certain of the price or 

the timing for the purchase, so details are likely to 

change.  Not completed in 2022 due to supply-

chain problems were the Township building roof-

top HVAC units  These are now being completed 

in 2023.  Other capital outlays include a replace-

ment street sweeper ($320,000, funded by the 

Lower Allen Township Stormwater Authority), a 

replacement dump truck ($255,000), parking lot 

paving at the Lower Allen Community Park 

($160,000), an emergency generator ($120,000) and 

a replacement fuel pump system ($50,000) for the 

Public Works building, plus several smaller out-

lays, including a flashing pedestrian crossing bea-

con at Wesley and Royal Drive. 
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2023 BUDGET (CONTINUED FROM PAGE 3) 

Another project postponed from 2022 due to supply chain problems was the installation of a 1,080-kW solar photovoltaic 

electric generation system, which is anticipated to accommodate most Township power needs.  Tax advantages for the 

installer require them to own the system for the first 5 years, after which the Township will make debt service payments 

for 30 years.  The net cash gain due to utility savings is anticipated to be $2,535,430 over the life of the panels.  

Budgeted labor hours increased by 8,566 to 210,308.  New for 2023 is a full-time police officer to replace an existing pa-

trolman who will become a school resource officer serving West Shore School District locations within the Township.  

The school resource officer begins in September with almost 75% of direct costs covered by the District through a Feder-

al grant.  A new full-time employee was also added to the Community and Economic Development Department.  A new 

full-time environmental coordinator is funded jointly by the Lower Allen Township Stormwater Authority and the Sani-

tation Fund.  A new full-time public safety officer is added midyear and funded by the Fire Operations Fund to assist 

with volunteer firefighter recruitment and retention needs.  A full-time Finance/Human Resource position will be made 

part-time. 

In line with the Penn Waste contract’s final year, quarterly rates will increase from $76.17 to $79.35.  There will be no in-

crease in real estate tax or street light assessments.  Sewer and stormwater assessments are governed by separate authori-

ties.  They report that stormwater assessments will not change, and that sewer assessments increase from $79.00 to 

$83.00 per quarter. 

A focus on green space and economic development continues in 2023.  Discussion continues for development of the Get-

tysburg Road corridor and low-impact improvement of the Beacon Hill Radar Site.  The same holds for continued pedes-

trian/bike trail connectivity. 

By looking at the actions of the Board 

of Commissioners as a whole over the 

last 70 years, Township staff conjec-

tures that a consistent Township goal 

is to attract incoming residents and 

businesses whom existing residents 

would value as neighbors and business 

partners, and to enhance the Town-

ship’s relative-value position.  This 

requires an ideal mix of services deliv-

ered at “below-market” prices.  To 

achieve that requires adherence to a 

long-term financial outlook emphasiz-

ing safety from crime and fire, and 

enhanced neighborhood and business 

value.  Efforts in 2023 will continue 

with emphasis on expansion of open 

space for the public, and supportive 

improvements for our businesses. 

 

A special thanks to Richard Grove, Finance Director for providing the 2023 Budget narrative.  A copy of the full 2023 Budget 

is available for on the Township website at:  www.latwp.org/wp-content/uploads/2023-BUDGET.pdf 

http://www.latwp.org/wp-content/uploads/2023-BUDGET.pdf
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RESOLUTIONS & ORDINANCES • GARDEN PLOTS 

OFFICIALS IN ACTION 
The Board of Commissioners approved the following: 

 

RESOLUTIONS 
2023-R-01 Commending and honoring John M. Eby, Building & Zoning Coordinator for 37.5 years of ser-

vice with the Township.  (Adopted: 01/09/23) 

2023-R-02 Appointing Jordan D. Sipe to the position of Maintenance Specialist in the Public Works Department.  

(Adopted: 01/09/23) 

2023-R-03 Appointing Tyler Rotelle to a full-time EMT/PSO hybrid position.  (Adopted: 01/23/23) 

2023-R-04 Appointing Ben Schearer to a full-time paramedic position.  (Adopted: 01/23/23) 

2023-R-05 Adopting a table of technical and procedural regulations necessary for local agency administration 

and enforcement of the PA Uniform Construction Code authorized by Lower Allen Township Code Chapter 70, 

Building Construction and Safety Standards, and the PA Construction Code Act.  (Adopted: 01/23/23) 

2023-R-06 Commending and honoring Marshall F. Quartmon, Maintenance Specialist in the Parks Division of 

the Public Works Department, for 26.5 years of service with the Township.  (Adopted: 01/23/23) 

2023-R-07 Authorizing disposal of vehicles and equipment via auction/trade-in.  (Adopted: 02/27/23) 

2023-R-08 Appointing Jason P. Druckemiller as a Mechanic in the Fleet Maintenance Department.  (Adopted: 

02/27/23) 

2023-R-09 Appointing Marcus R. Brandt to the position of Zoning and Codes Administrator in the Community & 

Economic Development Department.  (Adopted: 03/13/23) 

2023-R-10 Appointing Hannah S. Schearer to the position of Advanced Emergency Medical Technician for the 

Emergency Medical Services Department, effective April 3, 2023.  (Adopted: 03/13/23) 

2023-R-11 Recognizing April 2023 as “Pennsylvania 811 Safe Digging” Month.  (Adopted 03/27/23) 

 

ORDINANCES 
2023-01 The 2023 Omnibus ICC Code Update, amending the Code of Lower Allen Township at Chapter 70, Build-

ing Construction and Safety Standards, Chapter 103, Fire Prevention, and Chapter 162, Property Maintenance for 

the purpose of updating code editions and administrative matters.  (Enacted: 01/23/23) 

2023-02 Amending Lower Allen Township Code, Chapter 147, Noise Control, by amending Section 147-2, Defini-

tions and standards; Section 147-3, Enforcement Agencies; Section 147-4, Noises prohibited; Section 147-5, Motor 

vehicle noise levels; Section 147-8, Exemptions; and Section 147-10, Violations and penalties.  (Enacted: 03/13/23) 

Garden Plots  
 

Springtime is here and it is time to think of getting outside and planting those flow-
ers and fresh vegetables!  The Township has a limited number of FREE garden plots, 
which are located at the Yellow Breeches Park along Sheepford Road.  Township 
garden plots are assigned on a “first reserve” basis, and only available to Township residents. 
If interested, please contact Helen Grundon  at (717) 975-7575 x 2104. 
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18TH ANNUAL GARDENERS GATHERING 

https://form.jotform.com/230645499750162
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APPOINTED OFFICIALS SWEARING-IN • NEW COMMISSIONER 

At the December 27, 2022 Board of Commissioners Meeting the Commissioners appointed/reappointed the  
following individuals to the respective boards and commissions with new terms starting on January 1, 2023: 
 

Reappointments 
 Ronald Massott to the Lower Allen Township Zoning Hearing Board (3-year term) 
 Ann Rhoads as Alternate Solicitor to the Lower Allen Township Zoning Hearing Board (3-year term) 
 Robert Edwards to the Lower Allen Township [Sewer] Authority (5-year term) 
 Timothy Johnson to the Lower Allen Township Stormwater Authority (5-year term) 
 Max Stoner to the Lower Allen Township Development Authority (5-year term) 
 Brian Wickenheiser to the Lower Allen Township Planning Commission (4-year term) 
 Samuel Bashore to the Lower Allen Township Planning Commission (4-year term) 
 Richard A. Grove to the Lower Allen Township Recreation & Parks Board (5-year term) 
 Susan Parry to the Lower Allen Township Recreation & Parks Board (5-year term) 
New Appointments 
 Megan Klenzing to the Lower Allen Township Recreation & Parks Board (5-year term) 
 Timothy Wargo of Hoover Engineering as the Township’s Sewerage Enforcement Officer, and 
 Chris Hoover of Hoover Engineering as the Township’s Alternate Sewage Enforcement Officer 
 Craig Doll as the Township’s Building Code Official 

Left to Right: District Magistrate Chris Delozier swears-in Max Stoner and new Commissioner Charles Brown. 

New Board Commissioner Charles “Chuck” Brown 
 

A recent Board of Commissioners vacancy occurred when former Commis-
sioner Thomas H. Kutz was elected to higher office.  Thomas Kutz now 
serves as PA State Representative of the 87th District sharing representation 
of Lower Allen Township with Sheryl Delozier of the 88th District.  Charles 
“Chuck” Brown won the nomination and was sworn-in as Commissioner on 
January 9, 2023 with the original seat term to expire on December 31, 2023. 
 
Chuck is President of Cedar Cliff Youth Baseball and President of his small-
business, CW Brown Consulting which provides environmental, hydrogeo-
logical and groundwater consulting.  He enjoys coaching baseball, golfing, 
and kayaking.   
 
President Villone has assigned Chuck as Board of Commissioner Liaison to 
both the Lower Allen Township Sewer and Stormwater Authorities.  For 
more information or to contact Chuck and our other Township Commis-
sioners go to www. latwp.org and select the tab for “Elected Government”. 

http://www.latwp.org
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811 SAFE DIGGING MONTH • BUILDING SAFETY MONTH 

For over fifty years Pennsylvania 811's mission has been to prevent 
damage to underground facilities. To promote safety, we provide an 
efficient and effective communications network among project owners, 
designers, excavators, and facility owners. Since our inception in 1972, 
we have increased membership from 6 utilities in one county to over 
3,700 underground facility owners and operators in all 67 counties. The 
service is available 24 hours a day, every day of the year. 

The organization incorporated in 1978. The national 811 emergency 
number went live in 2008. Act 50 (2017) became effective on April 28, 
2018, and the electronic "member mapping" service became a 
requirement for all members. In 2022, Pennsylvania 811 received close to 
1,050,000 excavation notifications, and transmitted approximately 6.8 

million notifications to their member facility owners and operators allowing essential utility and construction crews to 
provide vital underground services and repair to critical infrastructure to communities throughout Pennsylvania. 

With the passage of the Bipartisan Infrastructure law and the Broadband Equity, Access and Deployment Program, we 
anticipate an increase in projects throughout Pennsylvania that will impact the construction industry as well as the 
underground facility owners. 

We encourage everyone to get involved with promoting safe digging practices within your community.  The call 
before you dig process helps to prevent injuries, property damages, inconvenient utility outages, and fines. Safe Digging is 
a shared responsibility among excavators, homeowners, facility owners, municipalities, cities and county level 
management and planners. 

Traditionally outdoor projects start in the spring. Pennsylvania 811 Safe Digging Month serves as a reminder to all 
excavators and homeowners to call 811 at least 3 business days before you dig, so the approximate location of the 
underground utility lines can be identified and marked by facility owners. 

Join us in raising the public's awareness of underground safety. 
 
The message is simple "Call 811 Before You Dig". 

MAY IS BUILDING SAFETY MONTH 
May is Building Safety Month.  May is the time to remember the dedicated members of 
the International Code Council.  The Council brings together local, state and federal 
officials with expertise in the construction environment to create and implement the 
highest-quality codes in order to protect Americans from building failures.  These 
buildings are where we live, learn, work, worship and play.  The codes established by 
the Council are the most widely adopted building safety, energy and fire prevention 
codes in the nation, including the PA Uniform Construction Code.  These building 
codes also include safeguards to protect the public from natural disasters such as hurri-
canes, snowstorms, tornadoes, wildland fires, floods and earthquakes. 

 

Building Safety Month encourages appropriate steps everyone can take to ensure that the places where we 
live, learn, work, worship and play are safe and sustainable, and recognizes that countless lives have been 
saved due to the implementation of safety codes by local and state agencies.  Residents are asked to consider 
projects to improve building safety and sustainability at home and in the community, and to acknowledge the 
essential service provided to all of us by local and state building departments, fire prevention bureaus and fed-
eral agencies in protecting lives and property. 
 

Join us in thanking our Community and Economic Development Department for all their hard work in keep-
ing our Township and residents safe.  Great Job! 
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2023 CONSTRUCTION PROJECTS 

The following list summarizes the Township’s plan for 2023 for public works projects.  
Many of the projects will be completed by the Township’s Public Works Department, 
while some projects will require contractors to perform the work. 
 

Road and Stormwater Projects: 
Lower-end of Highland Park Paving and Stormwater Project – Complete mill and 
overlay of Kelton, Shoreham, Norman, lower end of Kingsley, Warwick and Strafford Roads. 
Stormwater infrastructure replacement on Norman and Kingsley roads. Handicap ramp re-
placement throughout the area. 
 

Allendale Stormwater and Handicap Ramp Replacement Project – Handicap ramp 
construction and replacement and stormwater infrastructure replacement throughout the 
development. 
 

Detention Basin Retrofit Projects – five (5) detention basins will be retrofitted into bio-
retention facilities in the Township in conjunction with the Township’s Pollution Reduc-
tion Plan for the Chesapeake Bay. The locations are as follows: 
 Bethany Village West – 5225 Wilson Lane 
 United Methodist Home for Children/Weis – 5120 Simpson Ferry Road 
 BJs Wholesale Club – 3805 Hartzdale Drive 
 Manor at Westport – Rear of the Westport Business Center off Westport Drive 
 High Associates – 5000 Ritter Road 
 

Stormwater Television Work – The Township will have stormwater lines and associated 
infrastructure televised to determine repair and/or replacement in various locations 
throughout the Township. 
 
Traffic Projects: 
 Carlisle and Center Road Signal: Replacement of traffic signal, poles, and pavement 
 Markings and crosswalks at Carlisle and Center Road. 
 

Park Projects: 
Lower Allen Community Park – The following improvement projects are planned to take 
place at Lower Allen Community Park (LACP): 
 Replacement of concession stand decking with a concrete deck 
 Parking lot paving in several areas of the park 
 Swing set replacement at the lower pavilion 
 Grading around the pole barn to alleviate drainage problems 
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LA ALERTS • NEWSLETTER ADVERTISING 

Receive Lower Allen Community Notifications 

Subscribing is easy! Simply go the Township web page at www.latwp.org 
and click on LA Alerts under the Police & Public Safety News link. Here 
you will be able to create an account and list the phone numbers and email 
addresses you wish to be included as contacts. Please include your street 

address during the registration process. You can also then choose the level of contact and join contact 
groups. If you have any difficulty, you can also subscribe by calling us at (717) 975-7575 x 1602 and we will as-
sist you in registering. 
 

If you do not have access to a computer, please complete the form below and mail to Lower Allen 
Township, 2233 Gettysburg Road, Camp Hill, PA 17011, Attn: LA ALERTS (or use the drop box near the 
flag pole in our parking lot). 

I would like to subscribe to the following groups:  ___ Emergency Alerts   ___ Flood Plain Alerts   ___ TMI Alerts 

___ Leaf/Trash Pick-up ___ Weather Alerts   ___Township Newsletters/Events   ___ LA Business Owner/Operator 

GROUP SUBSCRIPTIONS 

Please PRINT 

I am a Lower Allen Township:    ___Resident ___Business 

NAME AND ADDRESS 

Resident or Business Name: ________________________________________________________________________________ 

Street Address: __________________________________________________________________________________________ 

Apartment or Suite #:____________   City: ____________________________________________  Zip: ___________________ 

Phone (HOME):  (       ) ____-_____     

Phone (CELL):  (       ) ____-_____  Circle One (TEXT or VOICE)  EMAIL: ______________________________________ 

Phone (CELL):  (       ) ____-_____  Circle One (TEXT or VOICE)      EMAIL: ______________________________________ 

Phone (CELL):  (       ) ____-_____  Circle One (TEXT or VOICE)      

PHONE AND EMAIL 

ATTENTION: Businesses and Organizations, let us help you get your information in front of 
many Township News readers. 

 Price  Ad Size # of Issues 
 $250.00 (3 1/2 x 2)  4 
 $  75.00 (3 1/2 x 2)  1 
 $600.00 (6 1/2 x 4)  4 
 $175.00 (6 1/2 x 4)  1 

To arrange for your ad to be published in the next quarterly issue, available in July 2023, 

please call Nate Sterling at (717) 975-7575 x 1003 or email nsterling@latwp.org. 

ADVERTISE 

In the Township News 

http://www.latwp.org
mailto:nsterling@latwp.org
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In 2022 falls were the leading cause of injury in Lower Allen Township.  Lower Al-
len Township EMS responded to 513 falls in 2022.  In the United States falls are the 
leading cause of fatal and non-fatal injuries in Americans 65-years of age and older. 

The majority of falls occur in the home.  The natural desire of people as they age is to 
maintain their independence and remain in their home.  Remaining active and inde-
pendent improves overall health and well-being.  Fall prevention is a key element in 
ensuring independence.  Reducing falls improves your personal safety and helps to 
build a safer community. 

Here are some tips to help reduce falls and improve your personal safety and safety of your family: 

1. Clean-up.  Remove common trip hazards from stairs and hallways such as shoes, clothing, books, 
and boxes.  Neatness counts. 

2. Tripping hazards.  Remove or repair tripping hazards such as loose carpets and uneven floors.  Fix 
slippery floors and staircases. 

3. Handrails and grab bars.  Repair any loose handrails on inside and outside staircases.  Install 
handrails and grab bars anyplace there is change in elevation and in bathtubs and showers. 

4. Avoid loose clothing.  Loose clothing increases your chances of falling by becoming unexpectedly 
caught or getting tangled in your feet.  Wear comfortable properly fitting clothing. 

5. Lighting.  Install proper lighting in all areas to reduce shadows and improve visibility. 

6. Wear shoes.  Avoid socks on slippery floors.  Nonslip socks are also an option. 

7. Make it nonslip.  Bathtubs and showers are extreme slip hazards.  Reduce the hazard by purchasing 
nonslip mats.  Grab rails also help reduce falls. 

8. Live on one level.  Reduce the risk of falls involving stairs by living on one level. 

9. Move carefully.  Be careful and allow your body to adjust.  As you age it takes time for your body 
adjust when moving from lying down to sitting and sitting to standing.  When changing positions 
pause for a minute and allow your body to adjust. 

10. Use your tools.  If you are supposed to be using a cane, walker of other device to assist you in 
walking, always use what you have been given.  Proper use reduces your risk of falling. 

11. Exercise.  Exercise programs are a common insurance benefit.  Use the benefit and take advantage 
of structured programs to keep your strength and stamina up to reduce your risk of falling. 

Preventing falls is extremely important to your health and well-being.  Here are additional resources: 

• National Council on Aging: https://ncoa.org/article/get-the-facts-on-falls-prevention 

• Center for Disease Control: 

https://www.cdc.gov/injury/features/older-adult-falls/index.html#:~:text=Falls%20and%
20motor%20vehicle%20crashes,injury%20death%20in%20older%20adults. 

• Center for Disease Control Checklist: 

https://www.cdc.gov/steadi/pdf/check_for_safety_brochure-a.pdf 

• National Institute on Aging: 

https://www.nia.nih.gov/health/falls-and-fractures-older-adults-causes-and-prevention 
 

Additionally, if you have questions or need assistance, please call (717) 975-7575 x 1810. 

EMS: AN IMPORTANT WORD ON FALLS AND FALL PREVENTION 

https://ncoa.org/article/get-the-facts-on-falls-prevention
https://www.cdc.gov/injury/features/older-adult-falls/index.html#:~:text=Falls%20and%20motor%20vehicle%20crashes,injury%20death%20in%20older%20adults
https://www.cdc.gov/injury/features/older-adult-falls/index.html#:~:text=Falls%20and%20motor%20vehicle%20crashes,injury%20death%20in%20older%20adults
https://www.cdc.gov/steadi/pdf/check_for_safety_brochure-a.pdf
https://www.nia.nih.gov/health/falls-and-fractures-older-adults-causes-and-prevention
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SAVE THE DATE: NATIONAL NIGHT OUT  
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RESIDENTIAL DECK SAFETY  

 



 17 

RESIDENTIAL DECK SAFETY  
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WEST SHORE RECREATION • WOODCHIP & LEAF COMPOST 

Yellow Yard Waste Recycling Containers are available at: 
Municipal Services Center, 2233 Gettysburg Road, Camp Hill, PA 17011 

Between the hours of 8 am and 4 pm, Monday-Friday. 

Limit one per residence.  Additional or replacement containers available for a $13 fee. 

Woodchips and Leaf Compost Delivery/Pick-up 
 

Woodchips and leaf compost are available to Township residents for delivery or pick up at the Public Works facility.  De-
liveries are made on Thursday or Friday mornings, April through early November.  Public Works staff will load wood-
chips and leaf compost for you when they are available to assist. 
 
Deliveries will be made on a prepay-basis.  Payments must be made at the Municipal Services Center (MSC) prior to es-
tablishing a delivery date.  When payment is processed you will be contacted for a delivery date.  Woodchip and leaf 
compost delivery forms can be found on the Township website or forms can be completed at the time of payment. 
 
Please contact Helen Grundon, weekdays between 7am -3pm, at (717) 975-7575 x 2104 or by email: hgrundon@latwp.org. 
 

Delivery Prices: 
Woodchips:    3-cubic yards/$25.00  8-cubic yards/$50.00 
Leaf Compost:   3-cubic yards/$45.00  8-cubic yards/$65.00 
 
Note:  there is no cost for residents when picking-up woodchips and leaf compost at the facility 

mailto:whayden@latwp.org
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VECTOR CONTROL • A SPECIAL THANKS TO THE WEST SHORE ELKS 

Cumberland County Vector Control is Gearing Up for Another Year 

As the winter months wind down, Cumberland County Vector Control is gearing up for the 2023 West Nile and Tick 

Season seasons. The spring so far has been very wet, making it easy to see where water is laying. So, it’s a good time to 

prepare yourselves for the warmer weather by clearing your yard of any standing water; this includes any buckets, 

toys, or rain barrels that could be holding water for more than a week. 

You should also get a repellent that you feel comfortable with using, and wear longer sleeved clothes that are lighter 

in color when possible. This will help stop mosquito 

bites on your arms, as well as help with finding any 

ticks that try to catch a ride on your clothing. 

It is also a good time to clear any thin or remove any 

thicker bushes or leaf piles you may have around your 

yard. Mosquitoes love to hang out in thicker, shade 

vegetation like ivy or shrubs, and ticks love to stay in 

the leaf litter that piles up on the ground. 

West Shore Elks Donation 

On February 22nd, the Township received notice from the West Shore Elks Lodge #2257 (Camp Hill) that Lower Allen 

Township was the recipient of a $1,500 Community Investment donation.  These funds will be used to purchase iPads for 

field use by Lower Allen Public Safety Officers. 

On behalf of the Commissioners, Public Safety Department and residents of Lower Allen, we thank the West Shore Elks 

for this generous donation! 
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TAX OFFICE • SANITARY SEWER SERVICE & BILLS 

It’s time to spring into action if you haven’t already!  The 2023 Lower Allen Township and Cumberland County Real 

Estate Tax bills were mailed early this year and should have been received by Tuesday, February 21st.  If you haven’t 

received your tax bill, please contact Bonnie Miller, Tax Collector at bmiller@latwp.org or call (717) 763-7960. 

Due to the constant reselling of mortgages and frequent refinancings, we mail all real estate tax bills to the property 

owner.  If your taxes are in an escrow account, we ask that you write your loan number on the tax bill and promptly 

forward one copy to your bank or mortgage company so that they can pay your real estate taxes during the discount 

period.  Currently, Wells Fargo is the only mortgage company that has requested that they not be sent a copy of 

your tax bill. 

Spring Bargains for Seniors - Property Tax Rebate (PA-1000) - Rebates are offered to Pennsylvanians age 65 and old-

er who are homeowners and total income from all sources is less than $35,000 (including ½ of your social security).  

If you are a senior age 65 and older and are renting, your total income must be less than $15,000 from all sources 

(including ½ of your social security).  Funds for the tax rebates come from the Pennsylvania State Lottery.  Forms 

are available online, from your tax preparer, or from your State Representatives Sheryl Delozier or Thomas Kutz. 

TAX OFFICE HOURS:  The tax office remains closed due to my personal health.  I can be reached via email at bmil-

ler@latwp.org or by phone at (717) 763-7960.  Please mail your payment or place payment in the gray deposit box 

adjacent to the flagpole at the Municipal Services Center (MSC).  If you would like a paid receipt for your taxes, 

PLEASE include both copies of your tax bills along with a self-addressed stamped envelope, so I can mail your re-

ceipt back to you. 

Stay Well & Stay Safe! 

“Professional, Yet Personal…That’s My Bottom Line” 

Some residents may not be aware that the Lower Allen Township Sewer Authority 
personnel are not located at the Lower Allen Township Municipal Services Center 
(MSC).  Sewer Authority operations are based at the sewer treatment plant location 
on Limekiln Road.  To either discuss the sewer portion of your combined utility bill, 
or to request that the sewer main line be examined for a possible blockage, you will 
need to call the Sewer Authority directly at (717)-774-0610.  If you are experiencing 
a possible sewer blockage issue, please contact the Sewer Authority immediately as 
the sewer treatment plant is staffed 24/7. 

The Sewer Authority mails delinquent notices on gold-colored paper at least four (4) times a year. If you re-
ceive a delinquent notice, please considering calling the Authority to setup a payment plan to avoid addition-
al fees being added to your sewer account.  When paying your delinquent sewer balance, please enclose the 
bottom portion of the delinquent notice and write “Sewer Only” on the memo line of your check.  If “Sewer 
Only” is not specified, the payment could inadvertently be posted to another utility service or divided among 
all utilities on your combined utility bill. 

Property owners with a delinquent sanitary sewer account and not adhering to a payment plan are subject to 
receiving a Sewer Municipal Property Lien.  The lien process can add an additional $412.50 in initial lien fees 
and the account will be charged for any additional legal fees.  If the account continues to remain unpaid, the 
Authority’s next form of collection action could result in a Water Service Termination; and without water ser-
vice to the property, the property could be deemed uninhabitable. 

As a reminder, the cost of collection action is always added to the sewer billing account.  Therefore, if you 
have a delinquent sewer account, please call the Authority as soon as possible to discuss a payment plan. 

mailto:bmiller@latwp.org
mailto:bmiller@latwp.org
mailto:bmiller@latwp.org
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FREDRICKSEN LIBRARY NEWS • ADVERTISEMENT 

Fredricksen Library News 
 

 Bike Raffle Fundraiser 
Our Bike Raffle is back this year, thanks to our sponsor Holmes 
Cycling & Fitness.  Raffle tickets are on sale now, $5 each or 3 
for $12.  The lucky winner will receive a new Giant Escape 3 in 
Blue Ashes, size medium and the second prize winner will re-
ceive a new bike helmet.  Drawing will be held on May 24th. 

 

 Friends of Fredricksen Book & Media Sale 
The Friends of Fredricksen Library will be holding their Spring Book and Media Sale April 20-23.  
Come and stock up on your spring reading and viewing needs!  Hours vary each day; visit the li-
brary website for specific times.  Sunday, April 23rd is the Bag Sale  - 2-bags for $10! 

 

 Blueberries for Books 
Everyone’s favorite fundraiser is back again this year!  Summer isn’t completed without that box 
(or boxes) of fresh New Jersey blueberries sold to benefit the library.  Sales will begin on May 1 
with a pick-up date of July 13 with an easy, drive-thru pickup at Camp Hill United Methodist 
Church.  A 10lb box of fresh blueberries $34 or $35 if ordered online. 

 

 The library has a variety of programs and activities for all ages taking place this spring at the li-
brary including a Spring Reading Challenge for all ages!  Visit our website at 
www.fredricksenlibrary.org for a complete list of events.  Be sure to follow us on social media to 
stay up-to-date on our happenings.  Look for us on Facebook, Instagram, Tik-Tok and Twitter.  
Come see us at 100 N. 19th Street, Camp Hill, (717) 761-3900. Thank you for supporting Fredrick-
sen Library! 

 

http://www.fredricksenlibrary.org
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PLAYGROUND EQUIPMENT UPDATES 

The Township installed new playground equipment at the Cedar Spring Run Park next 
to the Municipal Services Center (MSC) as well as the Highland Estates Park located in 
the Highland Estates neighborhood in the late fall of 2022.  The Cedar Spring Run 
equipment created a new play area suited for children ages 5-12 years old consisting of 
swings, jumping logs, a seesaw, rock climbing wall, and zip line.  This equipment com-
pliments the park and existing playground facilities by proving recreational opportuni-
ties for children of an older age at this location. 

The Township replaced the playground equipment at the Highland Estates Park con-
sisting of a new play structure and swing set.  The new play structure includes slides, 
climbing structures, jumping pads, and interactive toys for children of all ages such as 
spinners, drums, and chimes.  We hope you can visit both park locations and enjoy the 
new playground structures this spring and summer! 
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TOWNSHIP EARTH DAY FLAG CONTEST  
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SWIMMING POOL SAFETY 
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RAIN BARREL WORKSHOP • 9/11 MOBILE MUSEUM COMING SOON 

 

TUNNEL TO TOWERS 9/11 MOBILE MUSEUM COMING TO LOWER ALLEN 
 

The Tunnel 2 Towers Mobile 9/11 Museum is coming to Trinity High School in Camp Hill on Tuesday, 
April 25 and Wednesday, April 26.  The museum will be educating students from 8 a.m. -3p.m. and 
will then be open to the public from 4-7 p.m. on both of those days.  The museum is offered to the 
public free of charge through the generous donations of local civic groups, including Lower Allen 
Township. 

 
9/11 Mobile Museum is a part of the Tunnel to Towers educational outreach.  The tractor trailer 
transforms into a 3 room museum will be staffed by 9/11 veteran firemen who will provide firsthand 
accounts of the events of that day and give tours to the public.  Visitors can also hear audio record-
ings of the first responder radio transmissions and see one of a kind artifacts including pieces of the 
World Trade Center and items recovered from the rubble after the towers collapsed.  (SEE next page) 
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TUNNEL TO TOWERS 9/11 MOBILE MUSEUM 
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TRINITY HIGH SCHOOL APRIL 25 & 26 4-7PM 



2023 Newsletter Mail Subscription Form 

Yes! I am enclosing $5.00 with this completed form.  Sign me up today for delivery of the Township 
News to my mail box for a one-time payment of only $5.00 for the entire year of 2023. 

 

Name:______________________________________________________Phone#: _______________ 

 

Address: __________________________________________________________________________ 

Primary Election Day is Tuesday,  
 

May 16, 2023. 
 

Polls are open from 7:00 am to 8:00 pm 
 

Don’t forget to vote! 


